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The Borough of Manhattan
Gale Brewer, Borough President
Manhattan Community Board Five
Vikki Barbero, Chair   Marisa Maack, District Manager
Minutes of the regular Community Board Five meeting held on Thursday, April 8, 2021 via teleconferencing, at 6:00pm. Vikki Barbero, Chair, presided.   
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At 6:00 p.m., the Manhattan Community Board Five April 8, 2021 Full Board meeting was called to order. Chair Barbero recognized and congratulated the State Elected Officials, Senators Brad Hoylman, Liz Krueger and Robert Jackson and Assembly Members Dick Gottfried, Linda Rosenthal, Dan Quart and Harvey Epstein for their work on the state budget, which will have significant impact for our city and for the CB5 community. She thanked them for their advocacy and work around the Empire Station Complex Proposal in particular managing to protect the funding for transportation improvements on this project and their hard work to create a significantly better community process for this project going forward. She also thanked Federal Representatives Jerry Nadler and Carolyn Maloney as well as Senators Chuck Schumer and Kristen Gillibrand for their incredible work on the stimulus and infrastructure bills, which will also have a tremendous impact on our particular community. She stated that CB5 looks forward to the budget outcome ahead by the City Elected Officials as they currently work through the city budget. She also thanked Speaker Corey Johnson and Borough President Gale Brewer for all their support on the Empire Station Complex proposal.
Senator Liz Krueger: highlighted the importance of understanding the role of community boards, which is becoming more and more crucial in the land use fights. She spoke of shutting down the governor's proposal to supersede city and state laws on Airbnb short term rentals. She spoke of the attempt to slide casinos into New York City without the approval process of going through the City Council and Community Board participation. She spoke on the Budget being the most important budget for people living in both New York City and State and all the funding that will be allocated. 
Senator Brad Hoylman: reported on proposals for recreational adult use of cannabis during the budget process. He announced the establishment of a new $2.43 billion Covid-19 emergency rental assistance program to provide up to 12 months of rent and utility arrears relief for tenants, dedication of $600 million toward home ownership relief and protection program, $200 million in new capital funding for NYCHA, an excluded workers fund totaling $2.1 billion for workers who lost their jobs during the pandemic and was ineligible for unemployment insurance or any assistance from the federal government because they are undocumented and $500,000 in additional funding for runaway and homeless youth for a total of $5 million. He also stated that $1 million of additional funding will be provided for the nurse family partnership program, $325,000 was restored in proposed cuts and an additional $675,000 for naturally occurring retirement community, $25 million in additional funding for securing communities against hate crimes and over $1 billion for small business in the arts, $100 million for New York City musical and theatrical production tax credit to help restart Broadway and Off-Broadway productions, $40 million for NYS on the Arts and Cultural Organization Recovery Grant Program and, finally, $25 million for the Restaurant Resiliency Grant Program.

Congresswoman Carolyn Maloney: spoke of the extraordinary leadership of our great State Senator Liz Krueger and Brad Hoylman who did an incredible job for the community on the State level budget, which allows her to do her job in Washington. She announced the passing of $1.9 trillion in emergency response package to respond to the health and economic crisis brought on by Covid-19. She also spoke of working with others to stop non-essential helicopters from zooming over the City. She also announced plans to modernize the infrastructure for the transit systems, investment in climate change and clean energy technology, conversion of the entire fleet of post office vehicles to electric, and investment in NYCHA broadband. She stated that she welcomes any recommendations from Elected Officials and Community Boards on how to spend this infrastructure money. She spoke also on two bills passed at the end of the session, one for the Women’s Museum on the Mall and one on Beneficial Ownership, which allows law enforcement access to information and reports when there are charges and substantial proof that an LLC is laundering money or hiding terrorism financing.

Councilmember Carlina Rivera: thanked her fellow elected officials on the great work being done in Washington and Albany. She spoke on an upcoming bill, the Community Opportunity to Purchase Act, which will require city approved non-profit organizations or community land trusts to be given the first chance to buy residential buildings with three or more apartments when they are put up for sale. She also announced that the Mayor restored Sunday litter basket service and the establishment of the Precision Cleaning Initiative. She announced her continued efforts to advocate for investment in public hospitals in the City budget.
Laurie Harjowaroga, Speaker Johnson Office: announced that due to recent disturbing events regarding hate crimes in the city, the Speaker's office is partnering with the New York City Anti-Violence Project for a bystander intervention training in May.  She also announced a community-wide Council District 3 Spring Park Cleaning Event. She announced that the Speaker will also be partnering with CUNY Citizenship Now! on immigration question and answers.
Manhattan Borough President Gale Brewer: commended CB5 in the situation of Penn Station, thanking them for their intervention so that the money allocated by the State will only be for the MTA and Penn Station. She spoke of the phone calls on vaccines and the money that will be coming from Washington and how to spend it. She expressed her appreciation for the work CB5 has done and the support given for the Empire State Complex and the issue with the casinos and everything else that CB5 does to support the community.
Franklin Richards, Councilmember Powers Office: announced that Councilman Powers recently published his tourism recovery plan called Passport to Recovery, which touches on the need to revitalize the tourism industry. He also spoke about celebrating Earth Day at a new food scraps drop-off site at the Dag Green Market on Wednesday, April 21 at 8:30am.
Emily Bartosek, Assembly Member Rosenfeld’s Office: announced upcoming Zoom and Facebook live events on April 14th with Senator Chuck Schumer to focus on the State budget and the American Rescue Plan. She also announced the Shred Day Event coming up on May 23.
David Achelis, West 50th Street Association: spoke about the out-of-control bike and e-bike situation that has taken over the city with absolutely no enforcement of bike and e-bike laws for the last 20 years. He stated that things have reached a point where the sidewalks are out of control with delivery e-bikes and messenger bikes. He is asking for help on behalf of his organization for signs to be installed.

Todd Fine – History Candidate at the City University of New York: spoke on the issue of putting the proposed monument to Elizabeth Jennings Graham in Vanderbilt Plaza. He is asking that another location be considered.
Lisa Wager – Fashion Institute of Technology: announced the 15th Annual Sustainable Business and Design Conference this year called Change Makers In Action taking place on April 13th through 16th and open to the public. She announced that this year’s event will be virtual and will be available through April 22nd, which is also Earth Day, and will spotlight leadership in social justice diversity, corporate responsibility, and innovation in the fashion industry. She also spoke of the Grammy Awards and its connection to FIT. 
Susan Peters –She spoke of continued concerns on exposure to microwave radiation emitted by 5G and other wireless antennas with serious human health and environmental impacts.

· VOTE ON THE MARCH 2021 MINUTES 
The March 2021 minutes passed with a vote of 35 in favor, 0 opposed, 1 abstaining, as follows: IN FAVOR: Achelis, Athanail, Beitchman, Bahor, Beitchman, Brosnahan, Chou, Clark, Dale, Dowson, Ford, Frewer, Garcia, Goshow, Haas, Harris Jr., Hartman, Heyer, Isaacs, Johnson, Kaback, Kalafarski, Kinsella, Lucic, McCall, Meyerson, Miller, Rabar, Shapiro, Slutzkin, Spence, Stern, Sung, Weintraub, Whalen, Yang. ABSTAIN: Barbero.
· CHAIR’S REPORT – Vikki Barbero  
Chair Barbero spoke of her gratitude to the Elected Officials on behalf of Board Five. She spoke of upcoming election of Officers in June in accordance with the Bylaws and announced that Renee Kinsella, Tristan Haas, Joseph Frewer, Evan Meyerson and Rachel Weintraub will be members of the nominating committee. She further explained the procedure for anyone wanting to run for office.
TRANSPORTATION/ENVIRONMENT – ej kalafarski 
Mr. Kalafarski gave a brief report on a presentation by the Union Square Partnership on its vision for Union Square and their long-running effort to plan for the future of the park.
Mr. Kalafarski gave brief presentation on the following bundled resolutions:
A petition by 224 Shur LLC to construct, maintain and use an existing below grade building vault in front of the building at 224 West 57th Street.
WHEREAS, 224 West 57th Street is a commercial building on the S.E. corner of Broadway and 57th St., also known as the Argonaut Building, and formerly as the Demarest and Peerless Company Building; and

WHEREAS, 224 Shur LLC (the Applicant), located at 224 West 57th Street, has applied for a revocable consent from the Department of Transportation (DOT) to construct, maintain, and use an existing below grade building vault; and

WHEREAS, An existing below grade building vault extends beyond the West 57th Street curb line in front of the retail/office building; and

WHEREAS, The Applicant will repair and restore the vault for the use and maintenance of existing service utilities that enter the building; and

WHEREAS, The existing below grade vault extending beyond the curb line has been “grandfathered” by law placing it in legal compliance previously and up to the currently-proposed repairs, and repairs for the first time require the revocable consent to maintain compliance going forward; and

WHEREAS, The Applicant will reinstall the existing granite curb as part of this restoration, and retain existing curb lines and signage; therefore be it

RESOLVED, Community Board Five recommends approval of the revocable consent by the DOT for 224 Shur LLC to construct, maintain, and use an existing below grade building vault in front of the building at 224 West 57th Street.
Application by inter-city bus operator LX Transportation, LLC, for a bus stop for pick-ups only on West 37th Street at 7th Avenue, in front of 201 West 37th Street
WHEREAS, LX Transportation LLC (“Applicant”) seeks approval from the Department of Transportation (“DOT”) of an Application to operate a bus service between New York City and Virginia Beach, VA and Norfolk, VA on the northside of 37th Street west of 7th Avenue; and

WHEREAS, The Applicant proposes one (1) pick-up on Thursday and Saturday at 3:30 p.m. and two pick-ups (2) on Friday and Sunday at 3:30 p.m. and 6:45 p.m.; and

WHEREAS, The Port Authority Bus Terminal currently operates at or above capacity; and

WHEREAS, In response, several companies began offering low-cost inter-city bus services from on-street pickup and drop off locations without formal authorization from DOT; and

WHEREAS, Without regulation, a high concentration of inter-city bus services developed in certain areas of midtown Manhattan, quickly resulting in increased sidewalk congestion, traffic gridlock, and increased on-street bus parking and double parking, all of which combined to create safety concerns for drivers, pedestrians, local business owners, and residents; and

WHEREAS, The State Legislature adopted Vehicle and Traffic Law § 1642-a in 2013 to address these concerns, empowering DOT to create a permitting system; and

WHEREAS, This law authorizes the City to:

·         prohibit inter-city buses from loading or unloading passengers on City streets, except at designated on-street bus stop locations;

·         require inter-city bus owners and/or operators to submit an application for each proposed on-street bus stop location;

·         establish criteria for assigning on-street bus stop locations, including traffic considerations and the applicant's preferences;

·         provide for consultation with the local Community Board and, where appropriate, the Metropolitan Transportation Authority and the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey;

·         authorize DOT to issue inter-city bus permits and to charge a fee; provide for the relocation of an existing permitted on-street bus stop, upon 90-day notice to the permit holder and the local Community Board;

·         grandfather existing inter-city bus services that currently have designated on-street bus stop locations, by granting a permit to continue to use those locations for up to three years; and

WHEREAS, Vision Tours Inc. and Sprinterbus use this location, which is currently allotted to them; and

WHEREAS, Vision Tours Inc. and Sprinterbus are the same bus company; and

WHEREAS, Vision Tours Inc. currently has 6:00 a.m. drop-offs Sunday through Saturday and 11 p.m. drop-offs Sunday, Monday Thursday and Friday at this location; and

WHEREAS, Vision Tours Inc. currently has 9 a.m. pick-ups Sunday, Monday, Thursday and Friday, and 4 p.m. pick-ups daily, and 11:59 p.m. pick-ups Sunday, Thursday, Friday and Saturday at this location; and

WHEREAS, Sprinterbus has 11 p.m. and 11:30 p.m. departures from Norfolk, VA and Virginia Beach, VA which become the 6 a.m. drop-offs for Vision Tours Inc. at this location; and

WHEREAS, DOT inspected this location and considers it appropriate; and

WHEREAS, the Transportation and Environment Committee assessed this application and suggested that Applicant consider that its 3:30 p.m. pick-up times might conflict with Vision Tours 4 p.m. pick-up times; and

WHEREAS, Applicant agreed to reconsider its 3:30 p.m. pickup time and change its pick-up time to 3:00 p.m. if it conflicted with Vision Tours 4 p.m. pick-up time, including taking on the cost of an applying for an additional 3 p.m. permit to acquire the flexibility while agreeing never to use both concurrently; therefore be it

RESOLVED, Community Board Five recommends approval of LX Transportation LLCs application for a bus stop on 37th Street west of 7th Avenue as long as LX Transportation LLC’s 3:30 p.m. or revised 3:00 p.m. pick-up times do not conflict in any way with Vision Tours Inc. 4 p.m. pick-up times.
After much discussion, the above 2 bundled resolutions above passed with a vote of 34 in favor, 0 opposed, 1 abstaining: IN FAVOR: Achelis, Athanail, Bahor, Beitchman, Brosnahan, Chou, Clark, Dale, Dowson, Ford, Frewer, Garcia, Goshow, Haas, Harris Jr., Hartman, Heyer, Isaacs, Johnson, Kaback, Kalafarski, Kinsella, Lucic, McCall, Meyerson, Miller, Rabar, Shapiro, Slutzkin, Spence, Stern, Sung, Weintraub, Whalen. ABSTAIN: Barbero.
JOINT TRANSPORTATION/ENVIRONMENT and PARKS AND PUBLIC SPACES – ej kalafarski and craig slutzkin
Mr. Slutzkin gave a brief presentation on the following resolution:
Applications for annual Post-Parade Events in and around Madison Square Park from Sikh Cultural Society; Philippine Independence Day Council, Inc.; Federation of Indian Association; Pakistan Day Festival; and Muslim Foundation of America, Inc. for dates throughout 2021:
· Sikh Cultural Society: Saturday, April 24 (Madison Avenue between East 24th and 26th Streets and East 26th Street between Madison and Park Avenue South)

· Philippine Independence Day Council Inc.: Sunday, June 6 (Madison Avenue between East 25th and 26th Streets and East 26th Street between Madison and Park Avenue South)

· Federation of Indian Association: Sunday, August 15 (Madison Avenue between East 24th and 26th Streets and East 26th Street between Madison and Park Avenue South

· Pakistan Day Festival: Sunday, August 29 (Madison Avenue between East 24th and 26th Streets and East 26th Street between Madison and Park Avenue South)

· Muslim Foundation of America, Inc.: Sunday, September 26 (Madison Avenue between East 24th and 26th Streets)
WHEREAS, The entities listed above ("Applicants") have submitted permit applications to the Parks Department and the Street Activity Permit Office (SAPO) to hold post-parade events in Madison Square Park and on certain adjacent streets as noted above, causing those streets' full or partial closures; and

WHEREAS, As none of these events were able to take place in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic, Community Board Five maintains its position from the prior year in regard to the Applicants’ submitted event plans, with the understanding that there will continue to be guidance from public health authorities and New York State regarding regulations that will determine the ultimate size and other operational details of these events, and Community Board Five reserves the right to issue further comment accordingly; and

WHEREAS, Over the course of several years, Applicants have worked with Community Board Five, in coordination with SAPO and the Madison Square Park Conservancy (MSPC), to improve their events operationally and alleviate any issues from prior years’ events; and

WHEREAS, Each Applicant has signed a Statement of Compliance acknowledging their understanding and acceptance of Community Board Five’s Policy on Madison Square Park Large Events and each of its required operational commitments and restrictions; and

WHEREAS, Each Applicant has provided a site map of their event, including emergency lane clearance requirements, as well as plans for sanitation, security, amplified sound, and cell phone contact information for day-of point persons to respond to any immediate concerns, all of which have been shared with SAPO; and

WHEREAS, Each Applicant has agreed to set the volume level of their amplified sound system by 2:00 p.m. on the day of their event, in coordination with SAPO and MSPC, and commits to no further increase of volume levels past that time; and

WHEREAS, Each Applicant has agreed to notify the residential buildings surrounding the park at a minimum of one week prior to their event, and to conduct on-site meetings with MSPC two weeks prior to their event to work out operational details and anticipate any concerns; and

WHEREAS, In the case of the Pakistan Day Festival, Applicant has been put on notice that their failure to adequately manage attendees’ parking violations in 2019, as well as one vendor who parked in front of a fire hydrant that was not moved when asked, has resulted in heightened scrutiny for this year's event, with the explicit understanding that failure to fully comply this year with Community Board Five's Policy on Madison Square Park Large Events could result in an automatic denial of their event in 2022, as per Community Board Five's and SAPO's policies not to support any event after material non-compliance for two consecutive years; and

WHEREAS, Community Board Five continues to question the appropriateness of these large events and their detrimental impact on the Flatiron neighborhood, including the considerable impact on Madison Square Park in seasonal months of park usage; and we implore NYPD and SAPO to far more proactively consider alternative locations for these events in 2021; and

WHEREAS, Despite Community Board Five’s longstanding concerns about the impact of these large events on Madison Square Park and the area around it, Applicants are in full compliance with Community Board Five’s Policy on Large Events in Madison Square Park, have exhibited good faith efforts in continuing to improve the execution of their events, including multiple meetings and correspondence with Community Board Five for planning purposes, there is long-standing precedent for them, some of which have been held for decades, and events in 2019 were improved over prior years’ events, warranting Community Board Five’s approval; and

WHEREAS, As Applicants shared the concern that should they choose not to hold their event in 2021 due to public health concerns, that they might be penalized by SAPO’s rule that Applicants must hold their events annually in order to reserve their right to re-submit the following year, and in response, SAPO committed to not holding Applicants to that requirement in 2021; therefore, be it

RESOLVED, Community Board Five recommends approval of the applications for annual Post-Parade Events in and around Madison Square Park from Sikh Cultural Society; Philippine Independence Day Council, Inc.; Federation of Indian Association; Pakistan Day Festival; and Muslim Foundation of America, Inc. for dates throughout 2021.

After some discussion, the above resolution passed with a vote of 34 in favor, 0 opposed, 1 abstaining:

IN FAVOR: Achelis, Athanail, Bahor, Beitchman, Brosnahan, Chou, Clark, Dale, Dowson, Ford, Frewer, Garcia, Goshow, Haas, Harris Jr., Hartman, Heyer, Isaacs, Johnson, Kaback, Kalafarski, Kinsella, Lucic, McCall, Meyerson, Miller, Rabar, Shapiro, Slutzkin, Spence, Stern, Sung, Weintraub, Whalen. ABSTAIN: Barbero
BUDGET, EDUCATION AND CITY SERVICES – Renee Kinsella 
Ms. Kinsella gave a brief presentation on the following resolution.
Community Board 5 Support for Intro. 1977, the Community Opportunity to Purchase Act
WHEREAS, Community Board Five (CB5) remains alarmed by the magnitude of the affordable housing crisis in New York City; and

WHEREAS, That affordable housing crisis has only been exacerbated by the economic effects of the COVID-19 pandemic; and

WHEREAS, Councilmember Carlina Rivera has proposed Intro. 1977, the Community Opportunity to Purchase Act (“COPA”), the purpose of which is to provide community-based non-profit organizations with an opportunity to compete with private entities in the purchase of residential properties in New York City in order to develop 100% affordable housing following such sales; and

WHEREAS, COPA seeks to accomplish this objective by giving qualified non-profit entities a first opportunity to purchase residential buildings offered for sale; and

WHEREAS, COPA proposes establishing a 120-day window during which only such qualified entities can put forth a market-rate offer to purchase a residential building, and if such offer is made, an additional 60-day window for negotiation—a process to be monitored and run by the New York City Department of Housing Preservation & Development (“HPD”); and

WHEREAS, The 120-day period and subsequent 60-day negotiation window is intended to even the capital-intensive real estate development playing field between private entities and such qualified non-profits, in which the former is usually able to outcompete the latter in the current transaction model in which speed matters more than how well the potential buyers’ development plans meet the needs of the community; and

WHEREAS, It remains in a building owner’s discretion to wait to receive additional offers from the private market following the 120-to-180 days and to select one of those offers instead, if higher, so long as the owner considers offers from qualified non-profit entities in good faith; and

WHEREAS, The passage of similar bills has led to successful outcomes in San Francisco and Washington, D.C.; and

WHEREAS, CB5 expressed uncertainty about offering unqualified support for COPA due to hesitations including but not limited to whether a 120-day waiting period is optimal, and about the fact that the bill’s current language is unduly difficult to understand and remains a work in progress; and

WHEREAS, The Real Estate Board of New York, among others, has expressed various concerns regarding the propose legislation, including but not limited to the bill’s restrictions on allowing the participation of certain for profit entities as well as non-profit/private joint ventures, and that, as it currently stands and as Councilmember Rivera’s office acknowledges, HPD lacks the resources to facilitate COPA short of receiving meaningful additional funding; and

WHEREAS, CB5 acknowledges the currently uneven playing field between non-profit and private developers in New York City when it comes to the acquisition of residential buildings and land, in which non-profits that are bound by their missions to produce and maintain affordable housing often struggle to compete with for-profit entities as a result of the former’s more frequent need to (a) procure government or other financing, (b) seek approval from volunteer boards of directors, and (c) perform this and other due diligence with more limited administrative resources than for-profit entities;

WHEREAS, CB5 agrees with COPA’s sponsors that increasing non-profit land ownership in New York City, and resultantly bolstering the financial stability of the non-profit sector, could lead to increased construction and preservation of affordable housing that meets the city’s needs; therefore, be it

RESOLVED, Community Board Five strongly supports the spirit of COPA, providing a meaningful opportunity for community-based non-profits to purchase residential buildings and land to create badly needed affordable housing, and encourages the City Council to consider the hesitations referenced above and, once the bill is in its final form, to provide notice to Community Board Five, which reserves the right to revisit this resolution in support at that time.
Community Board Five supports Intro 2180 and Intro 2190 in relation to results of noise inspections
WHEREAS, Noise complaints are the number one subject of 311 calls within Community Board Five; and
WHEREAS, Complainants are often unaware of the disposition of their complaint; and
WHEREAS, Many 311 noise complaints have been deemed resolved even when investigators are unable to access the property to investigate; and
WHEREAS, Noise complaints have also been deemed unfounded when, due to delays, inspectors would arrive well after the time of complaint to find no noise/activity at the specified address; and
WHEREAS, Complaints made directly to the New York Police Department (NYPD) required complainants to file a Freedom of Information (FOIL) requests in order to obtain the investigative findings; and
WHEREAS, There has been no transparency regarding how investigators determined their finding of ‘resolved’ or ‘unfounded’; and
WHEREAS, Noise inspection reports specify how the noise complaint was handled and how the disposition was determined; and
WHEREAS, Int. 2180 would mandate that the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) publish their findings on noise complaints within 24 hours of receipt of the complaint; and
WHEREAS, The Committee is unclear whether 24 hours is sufficient to publish such findings, it does find findings should be published in less than one week; and
WHEREAS, Int. 2190 would require the DEP and NYPD to provide a copy of the noise inspection report created after a 311 noise complaint to anyone who requests the report and provides the 311 tracking report; and
WHEREAS, A FOIL report would no longer be required even when the complaint was investigated by the NYPD; and
WHEREAS, This report would provide the information to complainants about how their complaint has been handled; and therefore be it
RESOLVED,  Community Board Five supports Intro 2180 and Intro 2190 as a means of providing transparency and clarity to resolution of noise complaints and ask that our Council Members and Mayor pass this legislation.
After some discussion, the above 2 bundled resolutions passed with a vote of 35 in favor, 0 opposed, 1 abstaining; IN FAVOR: Achelis, Athanail, Bahor, Beitchman, Brosnahan, Chou, Clark, Dale, Dowson, Ford, Frewer, Garcia, Goshow, Haas, Harris Jr., Hartman, Heyer, Isaacs, Johnson, Kaback, Kalafarski, Kinsella, Lucic, McCall, Meyerson, Miller, Rabar, Shapiro, Slutzkin, Spence, Stern, Sung, Weintraub, Whalen, Yang. ABSTAIN: Barbero.

There being no further business, the regularly scheduled meeting of Community Board Five adjourned at 7:58 p.m.
Respectfully submitted by, 
Craig Slutzkin
Secretary
Julie Chou
Assistant Secretary
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